
Question to the Chief Executive    South East Area Committee  
        Meeting 11th March 2019  
 
Q.1 Councillor Ruairí McGinley 

To ask the manager to arrange street cleansing *details supplied. 
 
Q.2 Councillor Dermot Lacey 

To ask the manager if some or all of the following works could be undertaken in the 
Wilson’s Place (off Grand Canal Street) area: 

 
Wilson’s Place area – namely that square: weeding and painting of lampposts etc. I 
understand it is a public area under Dublin City Council remit and it has gone a bit 
derelict-looking, with weeds overtaking the footpaths and kerbs and paint stripped from 
the lamp posts. It could look a lot better. This is entirely separate to the litter situation, 
which is fine once it is cleaned up after collection day. 

 
If some maintenance action plan could be carried out this side of spring that would 
really be great. I think it would really improve the square. It probably wouldn’t even 
take half a day to do. 

 
The drainage in the area has improved immensely on the public road by the way 
following the works. 

 
Q.3 Councillor Paddy Smyth 

To ask the manager to have the trees pruned which are currently obstructing view of 
the pedestrian crossing traffic lights on Merrion Road (Merrion Shopping Centre to 
Sydney Parade Avenue) for outbound traffic. 

 
Q.4 Councillor Dermot Lacey 

To ask the manager if he will give approval to dry line one wall in *details supplied’s 
sitting room and also walls in one of her bedrooms, as it is riddled with dampness.  The 
tenant never had a problem with dampness before until the council carried out work 
on the exterior walls a few years ago. 

 
Q.5 Councillor Ruairí McGinley 

To ask manager to fix pothole on Hannaville Park. 
 
Q.6 Councillor Ruairí McGinley 

To ask manager to urgently repair footpath (details supplied).  
 
Q.7 Councillor Ruairí McGinley 

To ask the manager to see sinkhole on Ashdale Gardens, Terenure.  
  

Q.8 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Will the manager arrange to have a filter light on Ringsend Road coming out of city 
road to facilitate right turning cars onto South Lotts Road? 
 

Q.9 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager arrange to have some form of clarity for cars turning right from Bath 
Avenue onto South Lotts Road? 
 

Q.10 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager arrange to have the pavement along South Lotts Road from outside 
19 South Lotts Road to Sportsco entrance resurfaced and the pavements damaged by 
trees repaired as a matter of urgency? 



Q.11 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager arrange to have parking spaces marked out in New Street Gardens 
in order to ensure more responsible parking and also to start the process of residents 
parking as a number of residents have requested. 
 

Q.12 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager arrange to have the pavements from #3 to #15 Verschoyle from tree 
damage repaired as the paths are severely cracked and a trip hazard for the elderly 
residents?  The pavements are also severely uneven with different surfaces and one 
elderly resident had a bad fall recently. 
 

Q.13 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager give an update on the measures being taken by planning 
enforcement against the ongoing encroachment onto the public realm by the owner of 
Devitts Pub on Camden Street? 
 

Q.14 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager place a solar big belly bin on Camden Row where it meets New Bride 
Street and also clear the gullies on this road, particularly the ones close to Camden 
Street? 
 

Q.15 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager supply a full report with regards the fire and health and safety 
procedures at the York Street apartment complex?  There has been a number of 
incidents here regarding electricity failures in various apartments, and sometimes the 
entire block.  This has greatly alarmed the residents here and it’s time that a full 
appraisal and overhaul of this apartment complex took place.  
 

Q.16 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager issue a full progress report and update on the proposed 
refurbishment and resurfacing of the Digges Street sports pitch.  This report to also 
include how Dublin City Council intend to manage this sports pitch into the future. 
 

Q.17 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager issue a full report on what efforts have been made to keep Leinster 
Square neat and tidy and free from dirt and debris?  There have been many complaints 
from residents here on the issues concerning dumping littering, and the lack of cleaning 
services.  There is also the ongoing issue of parking and traffic congestion that I would 
ask would be addressed in this report.  
 

Q.18 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager issue a full report regarding the ongoing works at Pearse Street Dart 
Station?  These works which can go on into the night and over weekends have 
completely disrupted the neighbourhood, community and the residents’ lives.  Many 
residents are now concerned about the health implications of such noise pollution and 
disturbance.  The site issues such as lack of sleep and a complete disregard by Irish 
Rail for residents’ concerns.  
 

Q.19 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager liaise with the Chief Superintendent Lorraine Wheatley and Inspector 
Chris Grogan with regards presenting the Garda Youth Awards 2019 at City Hall in 
and around December?  
 
 
 



Q.20 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager issue a progress report with regards Dublin City Council’s intention 
to enhance the waste management facilities in and around the York Street / Mercer 
Street, Digges Street, O’Carroll Villas flat complexes?  As the summer approaches 
many residents are very concerned that Dublin City Council (DCC) will simply continue 
to abandon their obligations for proper waste storage. 
 
It was agreed recently that DCC would initiate state of the art and best practice waste 
storage facilities within these flat complexes.  There is a continuous infestation of 
vermin in and around the DCC waste area of these flats that is simply not being 
addressed. And as summer fast approaches this situation is only going to get worse.   

 
Q.21 Councillor Mannix Flynn 

Can the manager once and for all instruct Dublin City Council Noise Pollution Unit, 
Dublin City Council’s Street Furniture Section and Dublin City council’s Planning 
Department to deal with the ongoing issues that are emerging in and around the Berlin 
Bar, Dame Street / Dame Lane. Residents and businesses in the area, as well as 
pedestrians are constantly complaining to me about the noise coming from this bar, 
the amount of street furniture in Dame Lane and the crowds of drinkers that have made 
it impossible for people and cyclists to go up this lane.  This is not only taking place in 
the evening time but it is taking place in broad daylight and there is simply no excuses 
for DCC not to address this issue.  
 

Q.22 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the area manager look at the possibility of separate coloured markings for bus 
lanes and bus stops.  This could be easily achieved by a different colour coding with 
regards markings. 
 

Q.23 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager ascertain the status around the old church in Victoria Street, 
Portobello?  This church would make an ideal community art centre for this area and 
all efforts must be made to try and achieve same.  
 

Q.24 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager initiate a programme where every week the love locks are removed 
from the Ha’penny Bridge.  This historical bridge continues to be impacted and 
damaged by this activity.  The paint is peeling off and rust is emerging.  This bridge is 
a national monument and a grade A protected structure.  People have got to be made 
aware that it is not appropriate to place ugly locks on these structures.   These are acts 
of mindless vandalism with no thought given to the damage that is being done.  And 
also they pose a health and safety risk to the many pedestrians that walk this bridge 
and the edges of these locks are sharp and rusting and protruding into the path of 
pedestrians. 
 

Q.25 Councillor Mannix Flynn 
Can the manager contact the owners of Nos. 18 - 20 Aungier Street and request them 
to deal with the rat infestation and the bird infestation (seagulls etc.) on their property.  
This property has not been in use for some time and the back of the premises is 
exposed and open.  Rats and other vermin are not rampant in and around the back 
area and are impacting on the immediate area, business, residents and premises.  
Many of the workers not he adjoining building sites are reporting large quantities of 
rats running about the area.  This is a health and safety issue that needs to be 
addressed immediately.  
 
 



Q.26 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager state what improvements has funding been secured over the next 
year in terms cycle infrastructure in: 
 
a) Dublin 8 
b) Dublin 6 
c) Dublin 4 
d) Dublin 2 

 
And can this report list what these works consist of, where they are located and also 
list what projects are being planned for and how much are they projected to cost? 
 

Q.27 Councillor Ruairi McGinley 
To ask manager to repair footpath at 32 Victoria Road, Rathgar. Path has lifted and is 
a trip hazard. 
 

Q.28 Councillor Patrick Costello 
To ask the manager to provide an update on the extension of the Grand Canal cycle 
way, including stating where the project is at, if the Environmental Impact Assessment 
has been completed, if not what is preventing that and to describe any other issues 
that have prevented work commencing. 
 

Q.29 Councillor Patrick Costello 
To ask the manager in relation to the trees in Kimmage Grove, if the trees recently cut 
will be replaced.  
 

Q.30 Councillor Patrick Costello 
To ask the manager to repair the footpaths on Frankfort Avenue. 
 

Q.31 Councillor Patrick Costello 
To ask the manager to improve the lighting on Castlewood Park, including pruning 
trees and cleaning or replacing lights. 

 
Q.32 Councillor Patrick Costello 

To ask the manager to prune the tree on Winton Avenue. 
 

Q.33 Councillor Patrick Costello 
To ask the manger if she can extend the crossing times at the pedestrian crossing on 
Herbert Park next to the park playground.  Both older people and people crossing with 
small children from the playground would benefit from this extension.  
 

Q.34 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to have a new name plate installed at St. Alban’s Park, 
Sandymount at the entrance from Strand Road. 
 

Q.35 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to have the ornate lampposts on St. Alban’s Park, Sandymount 
repainted and restored to their former glory. 
 

Q.36 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To have the footpaths on Nutley Avenue, Donnybrook adjacent to St. Michael College 
resurfaced as they are currently in a very dangerous condition. 
 

Q.37 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to deal with the following issue from a constituent: 



 
Could the manager notify the Gardaí of the persistent illegal left turns by motorists from 
Nutley Lane, Donnybrook onto Nutley Road during the morning rush hour where the 
restriction applies. 
 

Q.38 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to deal with the following issue in South Hill, Dartry: 
 
The border wall around the green is broken by lorries reversing into it.  The blocks 
have been removed.  Could the repairs be initiated? 
 

Q.39 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to respond to a potentially dangerous issue as outlined in the 
following email.  He writes: 
 
"The cycle lane at the corner of Leeson Street and Earlsfort Terrace is extremely 
dangerous; basically 2 lanes suddenly become 1.5 lanes with no warning and I very 
nearly was in a collision with a Bus Éireann bus except I braked suddenly as he was 
going to take me off the road as the traffic ‘merged’.  This cycle lane is very dangerous 
as there is simply no room for it given the amount of large buses and trucks that use 
that junction.  I have heard from a businessman on the corner that other members of 
the public are extremely concerned.  Please reconsider this cycle lane as in my opinion 
it is a death trap." 
 

Q.40 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to have a broken footpath repaired at Marlborough Road 
Donnybrook.  It is located mid-way up the road on the Ranelagh side (see enclosed 
picture). 
 

Q.41 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to have the broken pavement outside no. 9 Greenfield Park, 
Donnybrook repaired as an elderly man recently took a bad fall after stumbling on the 
pavement and dislocating his shoulder (see enclosed picture). 
 

Q.42 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to deal with the following issue from a constituent.  He writes: 

"For over a year work was ongoing with a mews at back and associated with 36 
Morehampton Terrace, Donnybrook including digging up road on several occasions to 
connect various utilities - sewage pipe, electrics etc., leaving the road in bad state 
including ingression into footpath - see John's photos - this presents a hazard for 
pedestrians especially elderly residents and also a resident with impaired vision who 
needs guide dog.  There is another section of path down at parking meter which needs 
proper reinstatement (see photo also).  
 
We were told the area dug up would be properly reinstated but nothing done other than 
liquid tar seal applied - the surface on the terrace as whole needs resurfacing but no 
firm indication from DCC when this can be done.” 
 

Q.43 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the manager to provide a full report on gully cleaning for 2018 at Home Villas, 
Donnybrook there are approximately 14 gullies in Home Villas and at least 3 of them 
seem to be permanently blocked outside No. 41, outside No. 66 and outside No 77. 
 
 

http://scanmail.trustwave.com/?c=6600&d=mpH03OD9SVAHrX6hm_YGQF3_6z02gWrM2IV8nHp4Sg&s=342&u=http%3a%2f%2fDonnybrook%2eIt


Q.44 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
At the December 2018 SEAC, I submitted the following question, and received the 
response which follows: 

  
“Q.55 Councillor Frank Kennedy 

At the June 2018 SEAC I proposed the following motion, which was 
unanimously passed: 
 

“Motion 11 from Councillor Frank Kennedy 
Last month the council painted yellow lines in Vavasour Square from 
No. 15 - 19 (photos attached).  The effect of this is that it prevents 
families from parking outside their homes in a square where parking is 
already in exceptionally short supply.  In light of the major difficulties 
that this creates, as illustrated in the attached letter sent by the 
Residents’ Association, which carries with it unanimous support from 
residents, (and the Residents’ Association further advise that the 
resident who requested this change has now written to the council to 
request that the yellow lines be removed) this committee calls on the 
council to reverse its decision and to revert to the pre-existing position.” 

 
While the report which I received stated that “This will be the final decision on 
this matter” the officials subsequently agreed at the meeting, in light of the 
overwhelming view of local councillors, to look at this issue again. To ask the 
manager what is the update on this re-examination? 

 
Reply: 
The area traffic engineer has reported that the matter of the double yellow lines 
installed on Vavasour Square, as above, was re-examined by the Engineering 
Technical Group.  However, the decision to retain the double yellow lines was 
upheld on health and safety grounds and, also, in order to maintain the flow of 
traffic, access for emergency vehicles, and to avoid vehicles reversing the full 
length of Vavasour Square onto the main road, Bath Avenue.” 

 
The response provided is most unsatisfactory and the residents of Vavasour Square 
arranged for an assessment of the changes to the road markings and permitted parking 
arrangements in relation to both the previous, uncontrolled operation, and a revised 
proposal which would involve the provision of additional controlled on-street parking 
spaces. This assessment, which is attached, has focused on the safety of the 
respective options with regard the vulnerable road users and the potential for conflict. 
 
In summary, the assessment has highlighted that the difference between the existing 
and proposed designs is immaterial in terms of safety, operational safety and 
operational ability. Furthermore, the proposed design would significantly mitigate the 
impact on local residents in terms of parking provisions while providing a more 
controlled parking layout for this area. The proposed design would also fully address 
the initial observations lodged by one of the local residents requesting a change to 
control vehicle turning. 
 
On this basis, the proposed design put forward as part of this assessment is 
considered to be the preferred design option and its implementation is 
recommended. Therefore, to ask the Manager to implement the recommendations of 
the attached document. 
 
 
 



Q.45 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the manager to repair as a matter of urgency the badly damaged footpath on 
Claremont Road, Sandymount, outside the four townhouses on the Claremont Park 
side of Claremont Road, between Claremont Park and Sandymount Village. 
Seventeen years ago a resident of Claremont Park fell and broke her shoulder due to 
this broken footpath which, scandalously, remains unfixed to this day. 
 

Q.46 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
At the January 2018 SEAC, I submitted the following question, and received the 
response which follows: 
 
“Q34. Councillor Frank Kennedy 

Question 56 of the SEAC meeting November 2017 was as follows: 
 
Q56. Councillor Frank Kennedy 

In light of the wholly unsatisfactory state of traffic arrangements and 
flow on Belmont Avenue, Dublin 4, as well as the severe risk of injury 
to pedestrians and cyclists arising from the status quo, to ask the 
manager to conduct a full survey of this road and to implement a 
solution as a matter of urgency. 
 
Reply: 
The area engineer will assess Belmont Avenue on Tuesday 21st of 
November at school drop off time 8:00am to 9:00 am, and 
recommendations will be made in order to protect pedestrians and 
cyclists.  
 

To ask the manager for (a) a report on the assessment which took place on 
Belmont Avenue on Tuesday 21st of November at school drop off time 8:00am 
to 9:00 am, and (b) to state what recommendations have been made on foot 
the inspection in order to protect pedestrians and cyclists. 
 
 
 
Reply: 
The survey took place on Belmont Avenue on Tuesday 21st of November at 
school drop off time 8:00am to 9:00 am.  The report has yet to be completed.  
The councillor will be notified when the report has been submitted to the Traffic 
Advisory Group and they agree a recommendation.” 

 
Unfortunately, in the intervening fourteen months the traffic gridlock on Belmont 
Avenue has become significantly worse and is compounded by some instances of 
driver aggression and unsafe driving practices.  To ask the manager to provide the 
response promised in the answer above and to implement a solution to this problem 
without further delay. 
 

Q.47 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the manager to repair the footpaths on Sandymount Road between Tesco and 
Star of the Sea Church, on both sides of Sandymount Road, but, in particular on the 
same side as Tesco and the Church.  The footpaths are especially poor at the top of 
Marine Drive.  This path is walked on a daily basis by many vulnerable pedestrians 
who are at risk of serious injury if these footpaths are not adequately and promptly 
repaired. 
 
 



Q.48 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
The cycle lane at the corner of Leeson Street and Earlsfort Terrace is extremely 
dangerous.  In effect two lanes suddenly become 1.5 lanes with no warning.  This gives 
rise to the constant risk of collision, especially between cyclists and buses.  To ask the 
manager to remedy this grave health and safety risk immediately by the introduction 
of an effective solution. 
 

Q.49 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
On the premises of the business which operates at *details supplied there is an old 
Dublin City Council (embossed logo) black wheelie bin with a red built-in lock on top 
(photo attached).  Waste bins are now collected by Panda Recycling, so the bin has 
been decommissioned for many years.  To ask the manager to advise whom in Dublin 
City Council the business should contact to arrange for the removal of the bin, and to 
remove the bin. 
 

Q.50 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the manager to provide a complete list of (a) the names of all separate housing 
lists (e.g. Transfer, Medical Priority etc.), and (b) the specific areas which fall within 
each individual housing band on the city council. 
 

Q.51 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the manager to arrange a comprehensive clean-up to ensure the removal of 
the rotting leaves which have accumulated since October / November last in the 
roadside gullies on Bloomfield Avenue (photo attached)? 
 

Q.52 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
In light of the proposed destruction of the Markievicz Pool & Gym on Luke Street, 
Dublin 2 as part of the MetroLink project, to ask the manager to provide comprehensive 
answers to the following questions which have been raised by the Save Markievicz 
Pool & Gym Campaign: 
 

A. For how long have DCC been aware of this planned demolition given that they 
invested significantly in this leisure centre in 2016? 

B. Why has an alternative site not been selected for the construction of the MetroLink 
station at Tara Street? There are many suitable derelict sites in direct proximity to 
the station and in the surrounding area. 

C. What is the justification for selling the Apollo House site and prioritising the building 
of commercial property rather than provisioning it for MetroLink? 

D. Why are residents and public amenities preferential locations for destruction rather 
than offices? 

E. Why has Dublin City Council not proposed the construction of alternative sporting 
facilities and accommodation in the area? 

F. Is it the agenda of the NTA and Dublin City Council to reduce the vitality of 
communities in Dublin City Centre and to profit from a policy of favouring commercial 
property investment instead? 

 
Q.53 Councillor Ruairí McGinley 

To ask the manager to prune trees ASAP on Lavarna estate in Terenure where public 
lighting is blacked out by trees. 

 
Q.54 Councillor Patrick Costello 

To ask the manager if he will consider pruning or removing the tree at *details supplied. 
 
 
 



Q.55 Councillor Patrick Costello 
To ask the manager when the trees on Neville Road were last pruned and to request 
that they are pruned as soon as possible.  

 
Q.56 Councillor Patrick Costello 

To ask the manager to repair the ramps on Neville Road and to increase the height as 
they currently do not provide any traffic calming. 

 
Q.57 Councillor Patrick Costello 

To ask the manager to resurface Templemore Avenue which is in a poor state, and to 
provide details of if it has already been assessed for resurfacing, and if so what priority 
it has on the asset management system.  

 
Q.58 Councillor Claire Byrne 

To ask the area manager if he would consider widening the footpath at Merrion Row 
and Lower Baggot Street.  It is extremely narrow here and difficult for pedestrians, 
especially for those with buggies and disabilities. 
 

Q.59 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the area manager if when fixing the footpaths on Pearse Square, if he would 
consider providing for electric charging point cables. 
 

Q.60 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the area manager can a council representative please visit *details supplied to 
assess damp in her house and to make her bathroom more accessible.  This lady has 
health problems and needs immediate assistance.  Someone from the council was 
supposed to visit her after Christmas to assess the works needed but this has not yet 
happened.  Can the area manager please arrange this as a matter of urgency? 
 

Q.61 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the area manager if he will please liaise with the Aviva Stadium and other local 
businesses to work on an improved cleansing plan for the local during and after the 
matches and events.  Many residents have complained about the increase in litter of 
late. 
 

Q.62 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the area manager if he will please consider dry lining the inside of the outside 
wall of *details supplied: the council recently painted the walls with anti-damp paint, 
but the resident has done this work herself in previous years and it hasn’t made any 
difference.  The resident needs just four panels of dry lining to cover the external wall. 
 

Q.63 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the area manager if he can please fix the footpath outside *details supplied.  
This path was left like this after a water meter installation some years ago.  Can the 
manager arrange to have it mended please? 
 

Q.64 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the area manager if he will please install an exit safety ladder from the river 
along the Dodder Walkway.  There is only one located between the Dodder Sea Scouts 
and not another for quite a stretch.  This would greatly improve safety for walkers and 
river users. 
 
 
 
 



Q.65 Councillor Sonya Stapleton 
To ask the manager to have the tree removed from *details supplied.  The tree is 
located behind railings in the complex and in summer grows into *details supplied’s 
balcony and is blocking all light going into the back of the residents of the flats. 
 

Q.66 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Bearing in mind the huge problem with plastics polluting our rivers and seas can the 
manager arrange to have a sea bin installed in the Grand Canal Dock area and at 
entrance to Dodder.  Similar to the sea bins https://www.seabinproject.com/ 
 

Q.67 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager investigate and contact the cement companies in the Poolbeg area 
as residents have reported to me the ongoing problem of the cement trucks spilling 
concrete on the Sean Moore Road and Chapel Avenue and when this concrete dries 
it’s a hazard for cyclists and also is challenge for all the good work the Ringsend and 
Irishtown Tidy Towns are doing. 
 

Q.68 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ash the manager if consideration can be given to prioritising the housing of *details 
supplied. 
 

Q.69 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager to remove portions of double yellow lines and to facilitate extra 
residential parking at *details supplied, as requested by residents. 
 

Q.70 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager if “children at play“ signs can be erected at *details supplied, as 
there have been a number of near misses in the estate, also if a yellow box can be 
placed at the junction of details supplied. 
 

Q.71 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager to urgently investigate the property *details supplied in relation to 
defective windows and doors, also absence of fire alarms.  
 

Q.72 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager the frequency of cleaning at details supplied - and if this is being 
supervised / monitored. 
 

Q.73 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager if the transfer to a more suitable accommodation can be found for 
details supplied as details supplied has a disability and cannot manage three flights of 
stairs to their current flat. 
 

Q.74 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager if the dampness in details supplied can be sorted out as matter of 
urgency - a bath is also requested as there is a chance to get a bath in the flat as the 
tenant’s son has a disability, a bath may help. 
 

Q.75 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager if the dampness in *details supplied can be rectified as soon as 
possible. 
 

Q.76 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager if the dampness affecting details supplied can be inspected and 
eradicated as soon as possible. 

https://scanmail.trustwave.com/?c=6600&d=1ur23IgIYcqx1A-yQBw3aj7zzt57yw3T1B1Dxqpang&s=342&u=https%3a%2f%2fwww%2eseabinproject%2ecom%2f


Q.77 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the manager if consideration can be given to re-surfacing the roads of *details 
supplied 1 considering all the heavy construction traffic the area has endured in the 
building of the apartments at details supplied 2. 

 
Q.78 Councillor Kieran Binchy 

To ask the manager if “Children at Play“ signs can be erected at details supplied.  Can 
this area also be assessed for speed ramps? 

 
Q.79 Councillor Anne Feeney 

Could the Traffic Department consider putting double yellow lines on the lanes behind 
Grosvenor Square and Leinster Road to ensure that oil deliveries, fire brigade, etc. can 
access the lanes when needed?  Currently cars from outside the area are parking on 
the lanes and using public transport to go into the city. 
 

Q.80 Councillor Anne Feeney 
To ask the manager to arrange for the bus stop on Terenure Road West (outside 
Horton No. 46) to be moved a few feet left or right as it is currently at the opening of a 
residential drive and given the number of school children waiting at the bus stop at 
certain times of day, it can be dangerous with cars coming out or going into the drive 
with restricted vision.  By moving it a few feet in either direction it would still be in front 
of the garden wall of No. 46, but much safer for school children congregated at the bus 
stop. 

 
Q.81 Councillor Anne Feeney 

To ask the manager for more speed control signs on Fortfield Road. 
 
Q.82 Councillor Anne Feeney 

To ask the manager to address the following issues on Lavarna Road and Lavarna 
Grove, Terenure. 
a) Lighting is very poor on the road at the junction with Terenure Road West and also 

at the junction with Fortfield Road.  These dark sections of the road are dangerous 
for pedestrians. 

b) Lavarna is a ‘rat run’, particularly at peak hours.  It is also a residential area with 
young children using the green area in the Centre for play.  There is a need to have 
more speed control/children playing signage to alert speeding cars using this route 
to shortcut from Fortfield to Terenure Road West. 

c) Arrange for the shore at 2 Lavarna Grove to be unblocked as it floods. 
d) To consider extending the double yellow lines on the east side of Lavarna Grove 

where it meets Terenure Road West, as this area is frequently congested at peak 
hours, where two way traffic cannot pass because of parked cars. 

 
Q.83 Councillor Anne Feeney 

To ask the manager to consider installing bollards on the footpath on Corrib Road 
(junction with Lower Kimmage Road) to prevent illegal parking.  Cars park on the 
double yellow lines and on the footpath (to use the shops) and even with this, the two 
way flow of cars on this road is regularly held up as they can’t pass each other.  This 
sometimes causes back-up problems on busy Lower Kimmage Road. 

 
Q.84 Councillor Anne Feeney 

To ask the manager to consider installing paid parking on all remaining parking spaces 
in Rathgar village.  This would ensure that cars are not parked in these spaces all day, 
but are available to shoppers to the village.  Parking around Rathgar is a major issue 
and making the village unattractive for shoppers. 

 



Q.85 Councillor Anne Feeney 
To ask the manager to install a waste bin on Williams Park, Rathmines as the build-up 
in rubbish in the area (adjacent to DIT) is unacceptable for local residents. 
 

Q.86 Councillor Anne Feeney 
To ask the manager to review the double yellow lines and white line at the entrance to 
Mayfield (off Zion Road).  It is currently very difficult and unsafe for residents to drive 
out of Mayfield with parking at the entrance blocking their vision. 
 

Q.87 Councillor Anne Feeney 
To ask the manager to arrange for dog fouling warning signs to be erected on Terenure 
Road West, Hazelbrook, Parkmore and Lavarna, Terenure.  There is a growing 
problem in the area with people walking their dogs early in the morning and late at 
night and allowing the dogs defecate the pavements. 
 

Q.88 Councillor Anne Feeney 
To ask the manager to arrange for the small green space in the traffic island at the 
junction between Fortfield Road and Wainsfort Road to be properly maintained and 
nicely landscaped (as used to be the case by Dublin City Council).  It has for some 
time looked very neglected. 

 
Q.89 Councillor Anne Feeney 

To ask the manager to arrange for the broken pavement at the traffic lights at 
Rathmines Close (opposite Tranquility Park) to be repaired as it is very difficult for 
people with mobility issues to independently get onto the pavement to reach the shops 
on Upper Rathmines Road. 

 
Q.90 Councillor Claire O’Connor 

Can Morehampton Terrace be resurfaced? 
 

Q.91 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Brent Geese migrate every year to Sandymount Strand.  They are a protected species. 
Can more signs be erected indicating to walkers not to allow their dogs to chase the 
geese?  
 

Q.92 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the potholes on *details supplied be repaired?  Can it be swept?  Can more bins 
be made available?  
 

Q.93 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the bandstand in Herbert Park be maintained and preserved?  
 

Q.94 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the footpath outside *details supplied be repaired and can the tree at same 
location be cut down?  
 

Q.95 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can *details supplied be resurfaced?  
 

Q.96 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the footpaths outside *details supplied be repaired?  
 

Q.97 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can *details supplied be cleaned and sprayed with weed killer?  
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Q.98 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can Herbert Park be maintained; in particular the smaller playground needs attention. 
The grass area near here is being used as a public toilet.  
 

Q.99 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can *details supplied be swept?  

 
Q.100 Councillor Claire O’Connor 

Can the tree outside *details supplied be attended to as it is about break?  
 

Q.101 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the manager carry out a survey on the main drains in Markievcz House and 
identify any issues and do follow up repairs as the residents have reported there is an 
ongoing problem causing the shores to overflow and could a complete power washing 
of the areas involved as the smell is quite bad. 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 


